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Record of the regular meeting of September 21, 2011
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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador Jorge Skinner- Klée, Permanent Representative of Guatemala to the Organization of American States (OAS). It began at 10:35 a.m.  
1. Adoption of the order of business 
The order of business, document CP/OD-1818/11, was adopted without any changes.
2. Quality Management in the Hemisphere. Request by the Permanent Mission of Colombia (CP/INF. 6299/11)
The Permanent Representative of Colombia, Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, spoke about the results of the management of his country's Embassy in Washington, D.C., the first Embassy of Colombia in the world to receive three certifications of quality. He underscored the importance of these results ahead of Colombia hosting the Sixth Summit of the Americas, that country also having hosted the Third World Quality Congress, from June 8 to 10, 2010. In concluding, he pointed to the need for governments to make a concerted effort to have quality standards, improve the Americas, and ensure more efficient use of resources.
The Director of the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management of the General Secretariat, Mr. Luis Niño, outlined the progress made in managing the Department under his purview, in particular the progress in using online documents,  reducing the amount printed documents, and distribution of documents in electronic format at all meetings away from headquarters, among others.
The Director of the General Secretariat's Department of Electoral Cooperation and Observation, Mr. Pablo Gutiérrez, underscored the importance of ISO certification in the member states, explaining that the OAS was spearheading the creation of an ISO electoral standard to be applied worldwide. It includes voter registration, registration of political organizations and candidates, election logistics and planning, balloting, vote counting and announcement of results, electoral civic education, and auditing of political campaigns. He further announced plans to sign an agreement with the INLAC Institute for Training, Evaluation and Development. 
The Director of the Department of Information and Technology Services of the General Secretariat, Mr. Juan José Goldschtein, explained that the General Secretariat Building at F Street had won the Energy Star Compliance award for the last three years in a row, saving $40,000 in energy per year and that the hope was that next year the Department would receive ISO 20000 certification.
The Chairman of the Board of the Colombian Institute of Technical Standards and Certification, Mr. Héctor Arango Gaviria, presented Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, Permanent Representative of Colombia, with the three certificates: ISO 9001, ISO 14001, OHSAS 18001.
The Permanent Representatives of Mexico, Chile, Canada, and El Salvador congratulated the Permanent Mission of Colombia and the Head of the Delegation of Colombia on the excellent results in quality management.
3. Oral report by the Chief of the OAS Electoral Observation Mission to Saint Kitts and Nevis
The Chief of the Electoral Observation Mission, Mr. Paul Spencer, presented the report on the July 12, 2011 Mission in Saint Kitts, the first time that the OAS was observing a local government election in the Caribbean. Mr. Spencer reported that the elections were conducted in a peaceful and orderly atmosphere, although some complaints were received regarding voters registers,  notifications sent in late, and the processes of investigating and resolving objections. He explained that the Mission had observed gender inequity, there being only one female candidate although women were the majority at the lower levels of the electoral process. He then presented the mission's recommendations to improve the electoral processes in that country.
Reiterating the importance of electoral observation missions, the Permanent Representative of Saint Kitts and Nevis expressed appreciation for the report and noted the recommendations contained therein. 
The Permanent Council took note of the report on the OAS Electoral Observation Mission conducted in St. Kitts and Nevis on July 12, 2011, thanked Mr. Paul Spencer for the work done, and congratulated the people and Government of St. Kitts and Nevis on the election that was held in an atmosphere of calm and citizen participation.
4. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs on the request by the Republic of Malta to be granted permanent observer status with the Organization 
The Vice Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs, Ms. Mayerlyn Cordero, Alternate Representative of the Dominican Republic, presented the report, document CP/CAJP-3016/11 corr. 1, which concludes with a recommendation for the Permanent Council to approve the request received.
The Permanent Council noted the report of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs and granted the Republic of Malta the status of permanent observer to the Organization of American States and invited its Government to accredit a permanent observer to the organs, agencies and, entities of the Organization.
The Alternate Representative of Venezuela requested to know how Permanent Observers related to the Organization. The Secretary General reflected on the issue raised in relation to permanent observers and shared relevant information.   The Permanent Council decided to instruct the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs to review the issue related to the participation of permanent observers in OAS activities, based on information the General Secretariat was asked to prepare on the topic 
Ambassador Pierre-Henri Guignard of France, on behalf of France and Spain, welcomed the Republic of Malta to the ranks of permanent observers, explaining the special relationship between Europe and Latin America, with all twenty seven European Union member states now Permanent Observers to the OAS.
5. Convocation of the forty-second special session of the General Assembly to consider and adopt the 2012 program-budget (CP/doc.4659/11)
The Permanent Council adopted the draft resolution “Place and date of the forty-second special session of the General Assembly to consider and adopt the 2012 program budget," for the session to be held at the headquarters of the Organization, on October 31, 2011. The resolution was later published as  CP/RES. 989 (1818/11).
Following the adoption of the resolution, the Permanent Representative of the United States, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, expressed her displeasure at increases in funding for non-priority areas, to the detriment of priority areas; at the costs related to positions of trust exceeding by 50% the established 8% limit; and at the excessively high number of professional positions in the Organization. The Permanent Council took note of Ambassador Lomellin's presentation.
6. Presentation on the XVI Pan American Games. Request by the Permanent Mission of Mexico (CP/INF. 6304/11)
Ambassador Joel Hernández, Permanent Representative of Mexico, explained that Mexico was honored to host the XVI Pan American Games, to be held from October 14 to 30, 2011, in Guadalajara, as it was an opportunity to unite all the peoples of the Americas through sports. 
The Manager of the Federal Government Coordination of the Organizing Committee for the XVI Pan American Games, Rafael Medina, made a presentation on the 2011 Guadalajara Games, stressing in particular the need to join forces and focus on young people, who are each nation's future and national pride. He recalled other sporting events that took place in Mexico.
The Permanent Representatives of Uruguay and Canada thanked Mr. Medina for the presentation and commended the Government of Mexico for hosting the Pan American Games.  
The Permanent Council took note of the presentations.
7. Adoption of the following minutes of the Permanent Council: CP/ACTA 1723/09, CP/ACTA 1809/11, and CP/ACTA 1813/11
The Permanent Council adopted the following minutes:
· CP/ACTA 1723/09, of the regular meeting of October 21, 2009
· CP/ACTA 1809/11, of the regular meeting of June 29, 2001; and
· CP/ACTA 1813/11, of the regular meeting of August 2, 2011
Given the late hour, the meeting was suspended at 12:23 p.m. and resumed at 3:20 p.m. to consider item 8 on the order of business.
8. Continued discussion on the Inter-American Democratic Charter, Chapters IV, V, and VI
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The Permanent Representatives of Haiti, Dominican Republic, Chile, Brazil, Mexico, United States, Canada, Uruguay, and Peru commented on the contents of Chapters IV, V, and VI of the Inter-American Democratic Charter.
In this regard, the delegations underlined the importance of OAS electoral observation missions as a way of guaranteeing democracy and social inclusion in the hemisphere, the holding of elections being an expression of peoples' sovereignty. They also pointed to the need to focus on the preventive capacity of the Democratic Charter.
The Representatives of Haiti and Canada argued that the Secretary General needed to be given more leeway to engage more diplomatic initiatives. The representative of Haiti expressed his wish for a meeting to be organized to bring together parliamentarians of the Americas. The representative of Uruguay stressed the need to ensure greater political participation of women. The representative of Peru explained that electoral observation missions should be funded by the Regular Fund.
Next was consideration of options for preparation of the final report on the dialogue; the representatives of Peru, Venezuela, Argentina, Nicaragua, and United States participated.
The Secretary General supported the proposals of the delegations to produce a document containing the recommendations of each delegation, the purpose of the dialogue being to improve implementation of the Charter.
The Permanent Council Chair proposed drawing up an inventory of ideas on the final report and on the steps that could be taken with regard to the subject matter in the future and, based on that inventory, deciding on how to proceed. Deciding to proceed as proposed by the Chair, the Council took note of the presentations made during the meeting, all of which will be included in the minutes of the meeting.
9. Other business
· The Permanent Representative of the United States expressed condolences to the people of Belize on the passing of former Prime Minister George Price. The Permanent Council observed a minute of silence in memory of the late Mr. Price. 
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